
Historic Preservation Commission
February 16, 2017 Meeting Minutes
(Approved on July 20, 2017)
The Historic Preservation Commission (HPC) held a meeting in the Heman Park Community Center located at 975 Pennsylvania Avenue, University City, Missouri on Thursday, February 16, 2017.  The meeting commenced at 6:30 pm.

1. Roll Call

Voting Members Present



Voting Members Absent
Donna Marin, Chairperson



Bill Chilton
Esley Hamilton, Vice-Chairperson
Mark Critchfield






Sandy Jacobson

Donna Leach

Non-Voting Members Present

Michael Glickert, Council Liaison

Staff Present
Andrea Riganti, Director of Community Development

Zach Greatens, Planner

2. Approval of Minutes
2.a. January 19, 2017 Historic Preservation Commission meeting minutes

A motion was made by Ms. Leach to approve the January 19, 2017 meeting minutes as written.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Jacobson and carried unanimously.

3. Old Business – None
4. New Business

4.a. File Number: HPC 17-03 – 560 Trinity Avenue – design review for construction of a proposed multi-level parking garage in the Civic Complex Historic District (Local Historic District)
Mr. Greatens provided a brief overview of a map and pictures of the property and summarized the review criteria from the Zoning Code.
The applicant, Mr. Greg Trost with The Lawrence Group, was present to explain the proposal.  He stated that changes had been made based on HPC comments from the January meeting and to reflect compatibility with the neighborhood.  The site is currently a 70-space surface parking lot shared by 560 Music Center and Castlereagh Apartments.  The proposed garage was in compliance with the setback and height requirements.  Mr. Trost provided images of examples of the bricks used in surrounding buildings.  He explained the proposed landscaping which will include perennials, evergreens, dogwood, and columnar hornbeams along the eastern side of the garage.  He stated that the parking garage serve three buildings, 560 Music Center, Castlereagh Apartments, and COCA.  The previous design had included photovoltaic cells on the roof level, which have since been removed from the project.  The channel glass façade that was presented in January was eliminated.  Instead they’ve introduced a terra cotta baguette cladding.  The spacing of the baguettes would maintain the required openness.  The cable rail along the east and west sides was remaining as previously presented.  In the northeast corner, a fabric material is proposed for that façade.  The final material is still in development.  The terra cotta would wrap the northwest corner.  Mr. Trost shows pictures of the product.  It had been used at the Danforth science building and at SIUE.  He provided samples of the terra cotta baguettes and showed a planting palette for the proposed landscaping.
Questions / Comments and Discussion by Historic Preservation Commission
· The changes were well received and the presentation was improved from what was presented in January.  The proposed planting is also improved and more contextual with other plantings in the area.  Perhaps larger trees should be included along Washington Avenue, such as oaks.  The columnar hornbeams on the east side are appropriate.

· Mr. Trost stated that large shade trees were not proposed in front due to concerns expressed about traffic and visibility.

· More information about the proposed fabric along the northeast façade is needed.  What is it composed of?  How does it weather?  There was concern about potential fading, depending on the material used.  Mr. Trost stated that products such as this are typically coated in PVC or vinyl.  Mr. Trost stated it would be on the north façade so it would not fade over time.

· Why would the terra cotta baguette system not be used throughout to include the northeast corner?  Mr. Trost stated this was due to cost.

· Fabrics such as this often move, such as on a windy day.  Mr. Trost stated it would be attached to the garage building.

· Commission members stated that the proposed terra cotta baguette system is better than the previously proposed channel glass.  Although there are some concerns about the proposed fabric, it was also still better than the previously proposed glass.

· Commission members stated they would like to see the same terra cotta façade on the northeast corner.

· Would it be possible to increase the height of the garage?  Staff explained the maximum height requirements and why a variance would not be recommended.
Public Comments

Ms. Cirry Moran, 6652 Kingsbury – Ms. Moran stated her concerns were not with the proposed garage but with the planned expansion of COCA.  HPC members had not seen the COCA expansion proposal and it would not be a good idea to make a decision on the garage without having seen the COCA plans.  She was concerned about parking capacity and that the proposed garage would not result in that many additional spaces.  She also expressed concern about parking during large events that are held at the same time among COCA, 560 Music Center, and nearby churches, and potential traffic spillover into the adjacent neighborhoods.  COCA had stated in a recent article in the newspaper that they were expecting 19,000 new subscribers with their proposed expansion.  She was concerned about the Loop Trolley also and stated there were currently many unknown impacts.
Questions / Comments and Discussion by Historic Preservation Commission

· HPC members discussed if it was possible to postpone a vote on the garage until the COCA project was reviewed.
Public Comments

Mr. Jeff Ryan, Christener Architects (architect for proposed COCA expansion – Mr. Ryan stated that the proposed garage should not be tied to the COCA expansion.  The design for the COCA expansion would be more sensitive to the original Mendelson building (original building on COCA site).  The design for the COCA expansion was not going to be connected to or sensitive to the design of the proposed garage.

Staff stated that as they understood, the garage project was moving forward regardless of what happens with the proposed COCA expansion.
Mr. Steve Condrin, Washington University – Mr. Condrin stated that the proposed garage would serve three buildings (560 Music Center, Castlereagh Apartments, COCA) and even if COCA does not expand, they will use the proposed garage.

Questions / Comments and Discussion by Historic Preservation Commission

· Will the HPC have an opportunity to review the COCA expansion?  Staff confirmed that HPC review would be required.

· Commissions members stated they would like to see the garage project move forward.

· The view of the garage from Delmar is critical.  Commission members stated the were not in full support of the proposed fabric in the northeast corner because the material on the north side would be critical to the view from Delmar.

· It was stated that one of the positive attributes of University City is the variety in the types of buildings.  The garage example was contextual.  It was HPC’s task to address aesthetics and stated that the proposed garage looked appropriate and would be a fit in this area.  The fabric on the northeast side should be revised.  Overall it was a good-looking building.
Public Comments

Ms. Kathy Freeze, 6669 Kingsbury – Ms. Freeze stated she was concerned about potential traffic.  She stated she would like to see colors of the proposed plantings and the landscaping plan should have more native species.
Ms. Melissa Kreishman, 6916 Waterman – Ms. Kreishman stated that the proposed garage was a nice design and fit in contextually.  She stated the garage does not need to relate to the Mendelson building (COCA).
Mr. Trost stated they were still reviewing if concrete would be cast-in-place or pre-cast.  It was yet to be determined.

Commission members asked if it would be possible to for the property owner and/or applicant to review if future expansion of the garage would be possible.  Mr. Trost stated that would be a future decision.

A motion was made by Ms. Jacobson to approve the plans as presented, with the amendment that uniform cladding be used on all façades.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Hamilton and carried unanimously.

5. Other Business 
5.a. Public Comments

There were no further public comments.
6. Reports
6.a. Council Liaison Report
Mr. Glickert stated that a microbrewery and restaurant had been approved at the corner of Olive Boulevard and North and South Road.  There was recently a groundbreaking for Urban Sprouts Child Development Center at 6757 Olive Boulevard, the former McCarthy Spice building.  There was also a proposal pending for a restaurant specializing in craft beer in The Loop.  Sole and Blues was also planning to move to the former Subway restaurant location.
6.b. Department Report: Update from staff – None
7. Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 7:45 pm.
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